

34 Baldwin Street, Dundas, Constructed circa 1808

Preliminary Evaluation of Cultural Heritage Value or Interest:

(In accordance with Ontario Regulation 9/06, as amended by Ontario Regulation 569/22)

Design or Physical Value

1. The one-and-a-half storey frame structure located at 34 Baldwin Street, Dundas, was constructed circa 1808. The property has physical value as an early and representative example of a vernacular early-nineteenth century frame structure with influences from the Georgian Revival style of architecture. It is a rectangular, one-and-a-half storey building with two rectangular twentieth-century one-storey wings on the east and west elevations, respectively. The building retains many features typical of early-nineteenth century vernacular and Georgian influenced architecture, including its: symmetrical three bay façade; low side gable roof with shallow projecting plain eaves; flat-headed window and door openings; two hung windows below the side gables of both the east and western elevations; symmetrical five bay main storey on the rear (south) elevation; and stone foundation. The property is also unique, as the home's construction is embedded

in the raised topography of the property creating the illusion of a two-storey building in the present-day rear (historic front) of the property.

Sometime after 1896, likely in the early-twentieth century when the property was subdivided, the building was renovated to have the main entrance face Baldwin Street, at which point the present-day front porch was likely added. During the early- to mid-twentieth century, two small wings were constructed on both the eastern and western sides of the building, neither of which are considered to be of heritage value. Prior to 1950, two dormers were also added, including a small dormer on the northern roof elevation and a wide central dormer on the southern side of the roof, neither of which are considered to be of heritage value.

- 2. The property does not display a high degree of craftsmanship.
- 3. The property does not demonstrate a high degree of technical or scientific achievement.

Historical or Associative Value

4. The property has historical value due to its association with early and prominent Dundas residents and events, including the Lesslie family, William Lyon Mackenzie, and Laurent Quetton St. George. The property's built history begins with Laurent Quetton St. George (1771-1819), an early French settler who had purchased land in Dundas beginning in 1809, including the block on which 34 Baldwin Street is located from William Hare in 1812. Quetton was a wealthy, well-connected, and successful merchant with a wide trade network across the province, who purchased property in Dundas as part of his business expansion. While Quetton did not reside in Dundas and his tenure in Canada was short lived, since he left 1816, his influence in the earliest decades of the nineteenth century can be seen on an 1827 map where Baldwin Street is called St. George Street.

In Quetton's absence, the property was managed as an outpost of his business first by David Hays (birth and death unknown), followed by Hector S. MacKay (circa 1770/1780 - circa 1820). The earliest probable reference to the house identified to date comes from a letter dated to November 28, 1808, where MacKay wrote that he was awaiting on an answer respecting a house at Dundas Mills which he was promised. Who precisely constructed the building is unknown, and as such it is important to note that prior to 1834 the use of forced labour by upper-class persons was a commonplace occurrence, meaning that it is possible for the property to have been constructed using indentured or forced labour.

The next known historic reference to the property comes on May 18, 1822, in the form of a lease to William Lyon Mackenzie (1794-1861) and John Lesslie (1801-1882) from Quetton's estate. In this lease, the property is described as old, and a series of renovations are noted implying that the property had been abandoned

by MacKay for some time prior to Mackenzie and Lesslie's arrival. The connection between the Lesslies and William Lyon Mackenzie is significant, given that Mackenzie immigrated to Canada from Scotland as an employee of Edward Lesslie (John's father) before establishing his own business. While Mackenzie only lived at 34 Baldwin Street for 2 years, he would go on to become an important political figure in Upper Canada as the owner of a successful newspaper, the leader of the Upper Canada Rebellion in 1837, and the first Mayor of Toronto in 1834. Mackenzie was highly critical of Upper Canadian governance, coining the term 'Family Compact' which would be used to describe the small aristocracy of conservative and wealthy individuals which controlled the provincial government at the time. Mackenzie's extreme views for a government modelled off of the American government was supported by a large base of American migrants (Late-Loyalists) and opposed by concerned Black communities in Canada who feared this reform may lead to the return of slavery. While they disagreed on certain proceedings, the Lesslie family, notably including John and James Lesslie (1802-1885), were known supporters of Mackenzie's political ideologies, and played important roles locally and provincially in advocating for government reform.

Edward Lesslie (1765-1828) and the remainder of the Lesslies arrived in Dundas circa 1823, joining John. While living in Dundas Edward quickly rose to become an important political figure, working to grow and expand his business which John and Mackenzie had laid the groundworks for locally prior to his arrival, and expanding his business via his sons who would go on to manage branches of the business across the province. Like many other wealthy immigrants at the time, all of the eligible Lesslie men including Edward, John, James, and William (1804-1843) submitted petitions for land in the Coote's Paradise town plot and purchased land in the area, which would quickly transform the Lesslie family into one of the biggest landowners and most prolific families in the area. Following Edward's death his wife Grace Lesslie (1776-1853) took over management of the property. She likely stayed on the property until her death, given that the text in her will states that she was still residing at 34 Baldwin Street 'as of late'. Local history and legends report that in the years prior to, during, and following the 1837 Upper Canada Rebellion, William Lyon Mackenzie would stay with the Lesslies at this property when he would visit Dundas. If this is true, it would mean that he was hosted by Grace during his stays in the town. Sometime shortly following Grace's death John returned to the property – continuing to live there for over a decade, moving away and using the property as a rental by 1874. Following John's death his sister Helen (1813-1897) inherited the property – which she continued to lease until her death at which point the property was sold to members of the Bibby family.

5. The property has the potential to yield information that contributes to an understanding of the early development of the Town of Dundas, including the creation of the Desjardins Canal, as well as nineteenth-century politics in Upper Canada including the Upper Canada Rebellion.

6. The property does not demonstrate or reflect the work or ideas of an architect, artist, builder, designer, or theorist who is significant in the community.

Contextual Value

- 7. The property is important in defining the character of this area. Located in a block immediately adjacent to the original town plan of Coote's Paradise and nearby other important historic buildings and geographic features like the historic Dundas Town Hall and Spencer Creek, the property at 34 Baldwin Street plays an important role in defining the early nineteenth-century landscape of south-eastern Dundas. The property's proximity to Spencer Creek and the Desjardins Canal also speaks to Dundas's early industrial history, at a time when wealthy immigrants were rapidly arriving across Southern Ontario, actively competing with neighbouring townships to become political and economic leaders.
- 8. The property is visually, physically, and historically linked to its surroundings. Baldwin Street, on which the property is located, was originally named St. George Street after the property's early owner, Quetton St. George. The street's name was changed to Baldwin sometime after 1827 after William Warren Baldwin (1775-1844), who was the executor of Quetton's estate.

Over the years the property has undergone a number of major renovations. The property was originally oriented so that the southern elevation facing Dundas Street, which is now the rear, was the front of the property. At this time, this southern façade featured a porch which lined the full width of the building. A photograph from 1896 shows the building having also featured an enclosed entryway embedded in the historic porch at this time, leading to a landscaped entryway towards Dundas Street. At this time, the building may have been covered in wood siding, although this is not clear from the available resources, and featured eight-over-eight hung windows with shutters on either side. The history of the building's renovations is directly connected to that of Dundas's urban intensification in the early-twentieth century as the area around the property changed from a rural to residential landscape. Visually, the building's raised topography along with its deep setback contributes to an understanding of early colonial European settlement patterns.

9. The property is considered to be a local landmark. Having been featured in local books, booklets, news articles, and historical interpretive materials from the late nineteenth century onwards for its associations with William Lyon Mackenzie, the property has had a high profile as an important local landmark.

Research Sources

Publications

- Ancaster's Heritage. Edited by Paul Grimwood. Ancaster Township Historical Society, 1973.
- Brown, I.D., and A.W. Brink. *The Dundas Heritage*. Dundas, ON: Dundas Heritage Association, 1970.
- Dundas Heritage Association Executive. *William Lyon Mackenzie Slept Here: Heritage Buildings of Dundas 1984.* Dundas Heritage Association, 1984.
- Shadd, Adrienne. *The Journey from Tollgate to Parkway.* Toronto: Dundurn Press, 2010.
- Woodhouse, T. Roy. *The History of the Town of Dundas, Volume 1.* Dundas: Dundas Historical Society, 1968.
- Pirie, Alexander Fraser. Picturesque Dundas 1896. https://www.canadiana.ca/view/oocihm.12040
- Galbraith, Julie. 34 Baldwin Street LACAC Survey. Canadian Inventory of Historic Building. 1994.

Websources

- Armstrong, F. H., and R. J. Stagg. "Mackenzie (McKenzie, MacKenzie), William Lyon," in *Dictionary of Canadian Biography*, vol. 9, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003–, accessed October 8, 2024, <u>https://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/mackenzie_william_lyon_9E.html</u>.
- Buckner, Phillip A. "Rebellion in Upper Canada." *The Canadian Encyclopedia*. July 25, 2013. https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/rebellion-in-upper-canada
- Careless, J. M. S. "Lesslie, James," in *Dictionary of Canadian Biography*, vol. 11, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003–, accessed October 8, 2024, <u>https://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/lesslie_james_11E.html</u>.
- "Edward Lesslie." *Dundas Museum and Archives*. Accessed October 8, 2024. https://map.dundasmuseum.ca/listings/edward-lesslie/
- Fraser, R. L. "William Warren Baldwin." *The Canadian Encyclopedia.* December 12, 2007. <u>https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/william-warren-baldwin#:~:text=William%20Warren%20Baldwin,%20doctor,%20lawyer,%20politician%20(b%20at</u>

- "Georgian (1750-1850)." *Ontario Architecture*. Accessed October 8, 2024. http://www.ontarioarchitecture.com/georgian.htm
- "John Lesslie." *Dundas Museum and Archives*. Accessed October 8, 2024. https://map.dundasmuseum.ca/listings/john-lesslie/
- "John Lesslie (1801-1882)." *The Lesslie Family of Dundas*. Dundas Museum and Archives. Accessed October 8, 2024. <u>https://dundasmuseumandarchives.wordpress.com/2017/04/06/john-lesslie-1801-1882/</u>
- "John Paterson." *Dundas Museum and Archives*. Accessed October 8, 2024. https://map.dundasmuseum.ca/listings/john-paterson/
- "The Lesslie Family in Dundas." *Dundas Museum and Archives*. Accessed October 8, 2024. <u>https://dundasmuseumandarchives.wordpress.com/the-lesslie-family-in-dundas/</u>
- McCalla, Douglass. "Quetton St George (Quetton de St Georges), Laurent (Laurent Quet)." in *Dictionary of Canadian Biography*, vol. 6, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003–, accessed October 8, 2024, <u>https://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/quetton_st_george_laurent_6E.html</u>.
- Russell, Victor L. "William Lyon Mackenzie." *The Canadian Encyclopedia*. January 29, 2013. https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/mackenzie-william-lyon
- "The Upper Canada Rebellion of 1837-38." *Ontario Heritage Trust.* Accessed October 8, 2024. https://www.heritagetrust.on.ca/pages/our-stories/ontarios-military-heritage/rebellions-and-incursions/the-upper-canada-rebellion-of-1837-38

Primary Sources

- Deed between the trustee of the estate of Laurent Quetton Saint George, and Grace Lesslie regarding the sale of land, 1829. The Lesslie Family Fonds. Inventory No. 8. Item 1-8. Dundas Museum and Archives.
- Edward Lesslie's will, 1828. The Lesslie Family Fonds. Inventory No. 8. Item 1-6. Dundas Museum and Archives.
- Estate of Helen Lesslie: Conditions of Sale, 1898. The Lesslie Family Fonds. Inventory No. 8. Item 1-19. Dundas Museum and Archives.
- "Hamilton Wentworth (62), West Flamborough, Book 365." *Ontario Land Registry Access.* https://www.onland.ca/ui/62/books/18403/viewer/144390553?page=1
- "John Lesslie.' *Assessment Roll for the Town of Dundas Canal Ward 1859*. Dundas Museum and Archives. 1859.

- "John Lesslie.' *Assessment Roll for the Town of Dundas Canal Ward 1869*. Dundas Museum and Archives. 1869.
- "John Lesslie.' *Assessment Roll for the Town of Dundas Mountain Ward 1857*. Dundas Museum and Archives. 1857.
- "John Lesslie." *Collector's Roll for the Municipality of the Town of Dundas Canal Ward for the Year of 1872.* Dundas Museum and Archives. 1872.
- "John Lesslie." *Collector's Roll for the Municipality of the Town of Dundas Canal Ward for the Year of 1874*. Dundas Museum and Archives. 1874.
- John Lesslie: will, 1882. The Lesslie Family Fonds. Inventory No. 8. Item 2-7. Dundas Museum and Archives.
- Letter, David Hays to Quetton St. George. November 10,1808. William Baldwin Family Fonds. F 17-0-0-193. MS 88, Reel 1. Archives of Ontario.
- Letter, Hector MacKay to Quetton St. George. November 28,1808. William Baldwin Family Fonds. F 17-0-0-202. MS 88, Reel 1. Archives of Ontario.
- Letter, Hector MacKay to Quetton St. George. December 28,1808. William Baldwin Family Fonds. F 17-0-0-222. MS 88, Reel 1. Archives of Ontario.
- Peter Paterson (York) To W.L. Mackenzie. February 1, 1823. Mackenzie Lindsey family fonds. F 37-0-0-25. MS 516, Reel 1. Archives of Ontario.
- William Lyon Mackenzie and John Lesslie (Dundas) To William Warren Baldwin (York). May 18, 1822. Mackenzie - Lindsey family fonds. F 37-0-0-21. MS 516, Reel 1. Archives of Ontario.
- Will of Grace Lesslie, 1853. Court of Probate. The Lesslie Family Fonds. Inventory No.8. Item 1-16. Dundas Museum and Archives.

News Articles

- "At a Ripe Old Age." November 9, 1897. The Hamilton Spectator. Hamilton, Ontario.
- Baldwin, W. W. November 10, 1827. "Notice." The Gore Gazette. Hamilton, Ontario.
- The Kingston Daily News. January 15, 1853. "Died." *The Kingston Daily News.* Kingston, Ontario.
- "The Late W. L. Mackenzie." September 4, 1861. South Simocoe News. Bradford, Ontario.

"Miss Helen Lesslie..." November 10, 1897. The Evening Star. Toronto, Ontario.

"Nearly a Hundred Years Has Isaac Smith Lived on the Mountain." July 14, 1892. *The Hamilton Spectator*. Hamilton, Ontario.

Maps

- Murray, James. Registered Plan no. 369. *"Plan Showing the Subdivision of part of Lot 16 in the First Concession of the Township of West Flamboro and in the Town of Dundas."* Prepared for W. O. Ferrie. 1903.
- Smith, Marcus. *Map of the Town of Dundas in the Counties of Wentworth and Halton, Canada West*. 1:3,000. "Hamilton, Ont. 19th Century Maps & Surveys." 1851. <u>http://digitalarchive.mcmaster.ca/islandora/object/macrepo%3A61445</u>.
- Valentine, Gill & J.G. Chewett. *Copy Map of the Town of Dundas Including Coote's Paradise.* No scale. "Map Collection." 1827. <u>https://collections.dundasmuseum.ca/index.php/Detail/objects/27279</u>.
- Plan of the Village near Coots Paradise. 1801. Dundas Museum and Archives.
- "Town of Dundas, Wentworth County, ON." *Illustrated Historical Atlas of the County of Wentworth*. Toronto: Page & Smith, 1875.

Registered Plan No. 1400. City of Hamilton Registered Plans. City of Hamilton. 1969.